
BAYSHORE FIRE PROTECTION & RESCUE SERVICE DISTRICT 

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING 

July 12, 2022 

Meeting called to order at 7:07 p.m. by Chairman Mere 

Invocation- Commissioner Mere 

Commissioner Hansen- Present (7:08) 
Commissioner Griffin - Present 
Commission Mere - Present 
Commissioner Ducrou - Present 
Commissioner Cook - Present 
Chief Doug Underwood - Present 
Office Manager - Present 
Attorney Ian Mann- Absent 

Others Present: Some Public 

Public Input Agenda Items - None 

Minutes- Review and Acceptance of the minutes of the May 10, 2022 Board of 
Commissioners meeting. Motion made by Commissioner Cook to accept the 
minutes. Commissioner Griffin seconded the motion. Chairman Mere calls for any 
discussion. Hearing none, he calls for any opposed and with none opposed, 
motion passed. 

Financial Reports - Review and Acceptance of the Financials for May 2022. Motion 
made by Commissioner Griffin to accept the financials. Commissioner Ducrou 
seconded the motion. Chairman Mere calls for any discussion. Hearing none, he 
calls for any opposed and with none opposed, motion passed. 

Financial Reports - Review and Acceptance of the Financials for June 2022. 
Motion made by Commissioner Ducrou to accept the financials. Commissioner 
Cook seconded the motion. Chairman Mere calls for any discussion. Hearing 
none, he calls for any opposed and with none opposed, motion passed. 

Fire Marshal Report - Chief Underwood states we're well on our way with our 
annual inspections. We're getting close to having those completed. With no 
questions offered, Chairman Mere moves on to the administrative report. 

Administrative Report (attached)- Chief Underwood reads the Administrative 
Report into the record. He adds we've had additional issues with E-131 with a quote 
from Cummins for $6000 to do exhaust work for EGR Valve, particulate filter and a 
cracked pipe from the motor to the first particulate filter. Chief states he contacted 
E-One who replaced that exhaust pipe and the speed sensor on the turbo which he 
says is common for those older E-Ones, that these pipes break and they throw all 
these other emission control codes. We've not thrown another code since and the 
bill was substantially less. We also had to do some transmission work on Brush 132 
so it was out for about a week and a half. We had the transmission rebuilt 4 or 5 
years ago, this time it was only a partial with a torque converter and a few other 
parts, to fix a leak on that, but now all trucks are again in service. Commissioner 
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Mere asks if he knows when the other truck (B-1) is going to be ready. Chief 
Underwood states it is going for decals Thursday and he's waiting for the phone call 
that all the parts are in (supposed to be between the 12th and 14th for the last parts) 
so it should be about the 1st of August that we should have it done. Commissioner 
Mere asks if that includes the tray in the back. Chief states the box is already in, 
and he has chosen to order an additional divider and part to make the mounting of 
the slide out drill-free mounting. Commissioner Mere asks what it cost to get the 
Brush Truck re-decaled. Chief responds less than $1,000 probably about $750 is 
average. He states he going to do both brush trucks (B-132 and the city B-12) and 
re-label B-132 as R-131 and use it as a rescue that can also do brush but not really 
much off-road. Commissioner Mere asks if we've looked any more into the tire 
set-up on the other Brush truck. Chief states he has had the truck scaled with a full 
tank of water and it's within DOT specs on weight limit. It will accommodate the 
wheels and super single tires and will just be within specs for the weight limit at 
that. Commissioner Ducrou asks if we allowed for the weight of all the tools we'll be 
carrying. Chief responds we put all the tools and equipment on it that we will be 
carrying when we weighed it, with two personnel. It's going to be around $6,000 to 
do those tires and wheels, but he will wait for next budget year to do that. He 
definitely wants to have it ready by next brush season. He also wants to figure 
whether we want to rebuild one of the bigger brush trucks or return both to Forestry 
and build a new one. He says Forestry is looking into whether there's a possibility 
they may have an International, flat-bed, four-wheel drive truck that we can re-work 
for the same cost as re-fabricating one of these. The goal would be to take the big 
tank and pump and put it on B-133 the old Military because those parts are still 
readily available, or on an International where we won't have a whole lot of work to 
rehab it. Tice just got through building one, and Lehigh, and a few other districts are 
building them on the Internationals that work out well. The idea behind that is the 
parts availability. Chairman Mere calls for any questions. Hearing none, he calls for 
Union Petitions. 

Union Petitions - Hearing none he calls for Old Business 

Old Business -

• Brush Truck Modifications and Allocations - Chief Underwood states he just 
covered that and he'll allocate funds for that in the new budget as a one-time cost. 
Once we put in a formal request, it if they don't have one available, they start sourcing 
it based on our specs and when they get one, we look at it and if we like it ok, if we 
don't, they'll look for another until they find one we like. He ads we may have to do 
springs on the CFM B-12 to get it ready for brush season, and we may have to do a 
little work on the motor of that truck, but the pump is new. We'll update the light bar 
with the one from the service truck. Commissioner Ducrou states we have the one on 
the Tahoe as well. Chief agrees, they are both fairly new and are updated LED light 
bars. He adds we also have the side-lights from the service truck as well. 
Commissioner Ducrou asks how much wheel diameter difference do we have 
between 12 and what we'll be getting. Chief and Captain Swindle answer the floats 

2 



BAYSHORE FIRE PROTECTION & RESCUE SERVICE DISTRICT 

MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING 

July 12, 2022 

will be about 35" the current tires are 32". Chief intends to get more in depth on all the 
measurements on Shores and he doesn't think North did a lot of lift to theirs. 
Commissioner Ducrou is concerned about the stopping and starting and the gearing 
difference changing the set-up. Chief states he plans on bringing a Shores truck over 
so we can get all the details off it and compare; though he really doesn't feel it is going 
to be a significant difference. 

• Physicals - Chief notes new dates for physicals as LifeScan couldn't make their 
originally scheduled dates. July 27, 28th & 29th 

• 

• Performance Audit - Proposals - Chief Underwood states the offers are there in 
front of you and are significantly higher than we were first led to believe. He feels the 
scope of the work is expanded beyond what was anticipated and he is requesting the 
Board withdraw the Request for Proposal as it stands and permit him to reach out for 
more of a competitive bidding process and scale the request more to an evaluation 
rather than a consulting relationship. Commissioner Ducrou moves to withdraw the 
current RFP and permit Chief to negotiate until he can find the lowest most 
responsible bidder. Commissioner Cook seconds the motion. With all in favor motion 
passed. With no other old business, Chairman Mere calls for new business. 

New Business -

• Commission Meeting Dates - Dates to remain the 2nd Tuesday of the month. 

• Set Maximum Millage Rate - Commissioner Ducrou moves to set the Maximum 
Millage Rate at our current 3.5000 MILS. Commissioner Hansen seconded the motion. 
All in favor motion passed. 

• Authorize Office Manager to set dates for Preliminary and Final Budget Hearings. 
Office Manager requests Prelim. Budget Hearing to precede regular board meeting with 
prelim budget meeting to start at 7pm on Tuesday Sept. 13 followed by the regular 
board meeting and the Final budget hearing two weeks later on Tuesday 09/27/2022 
also at 7pm. All are in favor. 

• Babcock - Chief Underwood states he and Captain Swindle met with Syd Kitson and 
one of his Sr. Executives at Babcock and discussed some of our concerns about the fire 
District and moving forward with the fire station and how that's all going to look. One of 
his requests was for an additional acre on the original two acres committed. The land is 
currently slated to be donated to Lee County in the zoning process. Previous 
discussions between Chief Nisbet and Babcock was to combine with Lee County to 
include all Public Safety together. Chief advised if we're going to be going for grants and 
possibly state appropriations and such to help fund the project, he feels we need to be 
the driver handling the project. They discussed the possibility of splitting the land and 
building separate buildings for us and LCEMS providing the ability for us to move 
forward when our funding is secured and we are able to man the station. That 
conversation, Chief Underwood says, sparked a conversation with Lee County; who as 
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it turns out, has already appropriated $3.2M for the station and $100,000 to have an 
architect start drawing and design of the building. They said Lee County understands 
Bayshore's position with regard to funds, what they have done with other fire districts is 
a lease buy-back. City of Fort Myers Station #6 they did a lease buy back with that. City 
provided $500,000; they are not asking us for any money, they can do it all through 
lease buy-back or we can pay some up front through the build, but what the County is 
offering us is to do a lease buy back over a 50-year period. Chief has the City's contract 
with Lee County. Iona's is similar but Iona came in with all their money upfront instead 
of doing lease buy back because they had the money. So if out of that estimated $3M 
half of its ours, say 1.5 or $1.6M over a 50 year period, $30,000 per year plus a canned 
fee for utilities and stuff. That's where Lee County has stepped up to offer us that 
opportunity. No interest associated with it. They have the funds and the ability to build it, 
rather than us going out getting loans or any of that. Chief states he did ask to be highly 
involved in the build process, if we go that route and the Board will give him the 
authority to start communicating with them on that, October starts their budget year so 
they will be looking to select an architect at that time. They've got 4 different fire/EMS 
stations they want to build like this, all prototype, that can be expanded upon, kind of an 
a' la carte kind of set up. Do you want 2 bays or 3, 6 bunk room or 8 bunk room? Chief 
likes this idea better than paying on a loan with interest for 30 years. He states that 
being said, the Board wanted him to explore other opportunities for funding and the 
County will go joint with us to the state, once we get the process rolling and we get the 
land donated and ready to build, along with Syd, we'll all go to the state to seek 
appropriations to help us out. Those typically are 50/50 cost share. He adds he has 
received a tentative approval but needs to check with the County Attorney to confirm we 
can use impact fees each year to pay the lease buy-back to the County. Commissioner 
Griffin asks if Babcock is doing anything more than donating the land. Chief states, yes, 
the land and site prepping and utilities which is significant. He has expressed to Mr. 
Kitson that we are building this as economicly as possible, on a steel building budget, 
not a Taj Mahal, have-to-haves, not nice-to-haves. There's some discussion as to 
whether that will cover the cost and Chief states with site prep and land donated which 
Chief says site prep alone cost city of Ft. Myers over a million for station 7. He's talking 
about a year with the architect before they start to get real bids for the project build. 
Commissioner Ducrou mentions the staffing issue. Chief states that's another 
discussion they had. He told them the only way we are going to be able to staff it will be 
rooftops of people paying taxes in order for us to be able to pay staffing. Chief is 
thinking about 5 years out and if they have some tax base out there and some 
continued growth, we could apply for a grant to help carry us some of the way. Ideally 
he'd like to see 3 guys here and 2 there but that could be modified by call volumes once 
we had data for the location. He's also working with Shores and Tice on Automatic 
mutual aid on high acuity calls Delta and Echo, like pin ins and cardiac arrest. 
Commissioner Ducrou asks about something with Charlotte County for automatic 
mutual aid. Chief states he's already spoken to them and once they get their station 
finished and fully manned and building across the county line starts, they will put 
something together. Chief states right now, even if they're a ½ mile closer, by the time 
our dispatch contacts their dispatch, Shores could have been there already on scene. 
We are working toward a common goal with the AVLs on the same system now and the 
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radio frequencies, we will strengthen our Mutual aid which isn't even signed, and design 
an automatic aid. We are pretty-much their second due right now. 

• By-Laws Update - Chief brings the 1988 By-Laws outdatedness with current statutes, 
and this as being an area that needs to be addressed for our performance audit. The 
statute is in the back of their packets and Office Manager will send everyone hew work 
thus far and Shores and Norths which have been approved and cleared their legal. We 
just need to know what they want and how they want it as it is their By-Laws. 

Chief's Items - Chief states that after the extensive fires at MW Horticulture down 
south, the Commissioners down there approved for their Chief to move forward 
with a lien on the property. Their fees down there are several hundred thousand 
dollars. Chief Underwood pulled some statute language from 191 and some Lee 
County specific charter that gives them that authority, and sent those to the 
Chief down there. Lewis and Longman apparently liked the language and 
they're going to write a lien for Chief Cambareri who will share it with us. Chief 
states that is the problem we encountered here, Ian had asked us to locate 
another that had been done and we had not been able to source any. So, once 
he shares it with us, the Board can decide if they wish to proceed, bearing in 
mind we can still be subjected to a legal fight with the property owner for 
encumbering his property instead of MW Horticulture. Chief Underwood speaks 
of a lien MW placed on the property down south over a battle over their lease 
agreement, and the lien was thrown out after a legal battle. There was no 
judgement. Typically you have to have a judgement lien. You have to go to court 
and win some sort of adjudication that they are in violation of some ordinance or 
in our case a Resolution for the Burn Ban or something. But the way the law 
reads it doesn't have to be that. And that's the way Lewis & Longman is reading 
it. He just wanted to make the Board aware of potentials and progress on this 
front. DEP and the County have lawsuits that are being heard in January. DEP's 
case is against both sites, Lee County's is strictly against this one here. Both are 
in mediation/arbitration at this time. Commissioner Hansen offers some 
discussion about the violations and encroachments they've had down there and 
what Seminole Gulf is dealing with and how. Chief notices the Board as to the 
reason the Sheriff has a vehicle out back. Should only be for another month or 
so. B-1 should be done close to the end of the year. He tells the Board of a 
project, Stonehill Manor, resurrecting the old Beazer 40 just past Cypress Creek 
by the feed store. He believes Lennar bought it and is looking to place 
seventy-some homes. Last, he inquires of the Board how they wish to proceed 
on a new engine. We do have a request for a grant in on a new engine. Build 
time is 2 years and he feels he would like to put together a committee and spec 
out a new engine which will take a few months, meet with a few manufacturers 
and look at a few options, that way if we put in a request for one the end of the 
year, two years from then we'll have an engine in place. He notes, if we decide 
before they start building it, that due to the economy or something, we no longer 
want one, we can cancel. Commissioner Ducrou asks about a cab and chassis, 
how far out the wait? Chief responds he has not inquired on that. Captain 
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Swindle implores, I beg you to come out and drive both of our trucks before you 
go with a cab and chassis. Commissioner Ducrou states he's driven both but 
admittedly has not driven both of ours. Commissioner Mere asks if we're asking 
to build a custom. Chief responds we are. He states the turning radius is much 
better and its much easier to customize it to our purposes for the truck. Looking 
into our future needs with station two and with the problems were already having 
with engine 131, at any given time we could be out a truck. Commissioner Mere 
asks, if it is taking up to two years for a build is there any possibility we could still 
apply for a grant at that time? Chief Underwood states we can place the order 
and as long as we haven't paid for it, he intends to continue to apply for grants. 
He says they're probably going to start awarding the grants in the next few 
weeks, typically they award from July to October, and then sometime around 
November is when they open the next grants. He's going to keep applying for 
the grants. He just wanted opportunity to at least spec the truck out and put our 
name in the hat since there's no financial obligation until they start building it, we 
don't have to do much more than just order it. Commissioner Ducrou asks if we 
award someone a contract, isn't there an obligation? Chief states not from what 
he was told. Commissioner Ducrou states if they start ordering parts that are 
custom because they haven't gotten them, that's a custom part for your truck, 
you're buying it. Chief states he would have it known that if it's going to be two 
years out, he would need a year notice to say no, if we have a change in needs, 
or the district can't afford it, we have a recession or something. Commissioner 
Mere agrees, we just need to know what our backout point is; right now with the 
demand being so high, another department would take it up and buy it, but what 
we don't want is where they have a surplus now and we're locked into it. 
Commissioner Mere asks if we need a motion for that. Chief doesn't feel we do 
at this point, to just spec one out and get pricing. 

Commissioner Items - Chairman Mere calls for any other Commissioner Items. 
Hearing None, he calls for any Public Input. 

Public Input - Hearing none, he calls for Recess. 

Recess- 7: 58 

Reconvene- 9:08 - Office Manager requests permission to move $29,000 from the 
Impact Fund to the General Fund to reimburse some of the funds due to other 
fund. Motion by Commissioner Ducrou to move the funds. Seconded by 
Commissioner Griffin. 

Adjournment - Commissioner Ducrou moves to adjourn. Commissioner Griffin 
seconds the motion and with none opposed meeting is adjourned 9:09 p.m. 
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